Minutes
CUSF – May 10, 2011

UMB

DRAFT
Attendance:  [fill in others], and  Virletta Bryant and Rajo Balan by telephone

Guest:  JoAnn Goedert

1. Chair Joyce Shirazi opened the meeting at 10 a.m.

2. Richard Zhao welcomed everyone to UMB.  UMB President, Dr. Jay Perman,  was delayed.  UMB is mostly graduate and professional schools.  There are seven professional schools.  Zhao noted that nursing is #1 in the country as is pharmacy. UMB has a huge impact on the state.  Davidge Hall was the office of the president.  Perman is in the Saratoga building.  About 90% of the medical school graduates stay in the state. The Smith School of Business has moved some offices to UMB, and medical school has moved some offices to Shady Grove.  Collaborative research is being encouraged by funding agencies.  It was noted that though UMB once denied admission to Thurgood Marshall, now the law school has a African-American woman president. 

3. Introductions followed.

4. JoAnn Goedert, Assistant Vice Chancellor of USM brought news from the System. Several years ago CUSF complained that the rules for tuition remission should not depend on the tax code.  Goedert described the changes suggested for tuition remission – for dependent children – dependent children are defined for USM as “financially dependent according to the tax code” – but this is no longer in the tax code so there is no longer a clear definition of the term for the purposes for administering remission.  Tax code is now very complex – with amendments passed in 2005.  We wanted ensure at least the same benefits as before 2005, but we could see that there was a restriction in the tax code that was more restrictive more than what we had had.  IRS rules also issued new rules for tax liability for tuition benefits for family members.  In health care reform – children up to age 26 could receive health benefits regardless of tax situation.  What we had in our policy had to be reconsidered.

Goedert discussed the definition of dependent children, up to age 26 regardless of tax benefits.  See policy under II (document attached). For employees who were employed before 1990, we had to add a provision for children over age 26 since their children can get tuition regardless of tax status. The new policy allows that, but they must be claimed as financially dependent.

Administrating the proposed eligibility criteria is easier.  Employees and staff can interpret rules and regulations staff will no longer have to ask detailed questions of the family – same sex marriages, divorces, etc.

It offers employees some certainty because it is not dependent on current tax codes.  Children of divorced and separated marriages and same-sex marriages would not have to be asked questions.

Goedert noted that CUSF should look at III. F. It is a limitation for deceased and retired employees.

There was a question as to how the policy applies to UMUC?  Is there an exclusion to UMUC faculty – NOL faculty?  See II.D. Can family members of these faculty at UMUC get tuition remission?  

5. Dr. Jay Perman, President, arrived 10:40 a.m. from his Annapolis meeting with the Governor.  He gave an introduction and welcome remarks.  He added that he believes that faculty invariably make policies better, no matter how good he may have thought his policy proposal was.

4. 
Back to tuition remission continued -– Goedert will look for the answer to the question about the UMUC NOLs.

McDermott criticized the tuition remission program – faculty itself cannot get the benefit at another USM school.   What about kids who can go to another USM school?  Newly hired (since 1990) faculty only have the benefit at their own school.  

The good news is that we do not care if the child in an IRS dependent for the child to receive tuition remission.  The IRS does say that there is a tax liability – tuition remission is a taxable benefit – if child is not tax dependent.

UMB dependents can go anywhere since they offer no undergraduate degrees, except nursing.  This policy will not change.

It was suggested that fees are often added as disguised tuition is not covered in the policy.  But fees are not covered in the policy. Some said that we should cap fees.

Employees who opt for tuition remission will be asked to sign a form that will deal with the tax situation.  IRS will look at this form with scrutiny.

Goedert also noted that she had removed a few obsolete elements of the policy in this proposal.  Essentially, we brought the policy up to current practice.  Retirees had been dropped in error in the last amendment to the policy, but are now back in.  Deceased parents are included.  Institution HR directors and AGs were consulted.  Provosts and CUSF are being consulted now and then CUSS will be consulted.

We should specifically mention to the Regents our concern with long-term employees of UMUC.

See summary provided by Goedert (attached).

6. Voluntary Separation Plan (VSP)

The System is meeting on a possible plan.  A few things were clear. The plan was to provide retirement incentives to the most senior employees.  It is recognized that some faculty would like to retire, but their retirement fund investments do not allow that.  The USM workgroup was meeting to develop a policy and then in middle of legislative session, Legislative Services (DSL) proposed that if we did the VSP, we would be forced to abolish the position and return saved money to the state.  The plan for developing a VSP was suspended at that point.

Since the DLS proposal was not ultimately adopted, the workgroup is now considering a strawman proposal, which is just a proposal to which we can react.  Where does the plan work, where doesn’t it work?   Systemwide, there is a savings in hiring new faculty (30-60%).  In staff there is not a big difference (about 6%). Thus we know that VSP for staff is not going to result in savings.

If we adopt VSP for staff, we still cannot replace people in staff positions.

What about the deal offered to state employees?  It was suggested that faculty can make a better deal with their department chair at UMCP, but the time period is too short.  The state proposal of a $15,000 incentive was a nonstarter at UMCP; there were so many restrictions that people cannot take it.  If you take the plan, state says employee cannot work for 18 months for state agency or any university.

It was noted that the Saint Mary’s VSP plan, called a Post Severance Compensation Plan under IRS regulations, was open strictly to tenured faculty.  That   plan allows those with 10-19 years to get a one-time payment of 60% of salary paid into a 403B plan.  Those with 20-or more years 403B (no FICA, deferred compensation) get 75% - can leave this July or next July.  IRS regulations would not allow someone taking this type of plan to go back to work for 3 years because the payout goes for 3 years.  A different type of IRS plan – called a window plan – can be paid over 2 calendar years.

There was a question about the impact of furloughs on compensation.  The social security payments were reduced by furlough pay reductions.  Contributions to pensions remained keyed to base salary.

What are the options to an individual faculty member?  Unfortunately, chairs and deans do not communicate plans.  How does the faculty member learn of the options?

There is still an expectation that we may have a plan.  VSP is supposed to generate what would have been furlough savings.

--------------------------

7. Stephanie Gibson:  asked that we also look at another topic – namely, a sick leave bank.  

8. Lunch

9. Other business:

Do we need a June meeting at UMES?  We decided probably not.
10. Do we know what faculty want in a voluntary separation plan?  On each campus what would they want?  Will there be something for long-term employees at UMUC?  There is no buyout for UMUC as it stands.

Have the working group looked at what other states have done?  What can be learned?  There are many terminal leave plans at other institutions, including  lots of ad hoc plans in which individual deals are worked out.  Perhaps the system might make a minimum offer and encourage the System to allow institutions to make any deals that suit their faculty.

Arthur Popper:  Popper recommended that each campus should develop its own retirement plan and report back to CUSF.  They should do this in concert with their faculty and in consultation with their faculty governance system.

11. CUSF was asked to prepare a statement for the Executive Committee.  Ad hoc committee:  Julie Zito, Martha Siegel, Bill Stuart, Bill Chapin.

12. Other business: 

Chairs Workshop:  There was a brief report on the workshop. 

Meeting schedule:  The group was polled to see if we could always meet on Fridays.  That was rejected.

MHEC fee structure has not been determined yet.  MHEC was starved out by the state and therefore MHEC is asking for fees.

Academic freedom statement for campuses: Stephanie Gibson will prepare it.

Faculty governance group at UMB is having a meeting with a presentation by DelFattore on Wed, June 15 on academic freedom.  It is scheduled for 11:30 a.m. at the Saratoga Building.

There were reports about continuing problems with shared governance at some campuses. CUSF cannot investigate the situation at UMUC.  We need an investigation from an outside consultant.  We do need to know all the issues facing UMUC.  It was agreed that we should be defending the faculty and should ask the Chancellor to provide for some kind of investigation.

Resolution:  Appoint a body into how to structure shared faculty governance.   

Need external review of certain issues.

Bylaws Revision Committee needed.

We need to review faculty dismissal policies and  APT policies.  This should include faculty rights and responsibilities and deal with dismissal policies, unions, and job security.

Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 1:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha J. Siegel, CUSF Secretary 2010-2011
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